COMMUNITY OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY PANEL
TUESDAY 1 DECEMBER 2009 AT 10.00AM
PRESENT:

Councillor Mrs Clarke (Chairman) Councillors Mrs Bradley, Farmer P (until 2.20pm), Hendry (as substitute for Cllr Glover)(until 2.55pm), McDevitt, Mrs Mallinson (until 2.45pm), and Mrs Riddle.

ALSO

PRESENT:
Councillor Ellis – Culture and Community Services Portfolio Holder 

Councillor Mrs Luckley – Health and Community Development (until 12.05pm)
COSP.36/09
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE
Apologies for absence were submitted on behalf of Councillor Glover and Councillor Mrs Parsons.
COSP.37/09
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST
Councillor McDevitt declared a personal interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in respect of agenda itemA.10 (c) Summary of Charges Review.  He stated that his interest was in respect of the fact that he was a Member of the Highways and Transport Working Group.

COSP.38/09
MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETINGS
RESOLVED – 1) That the Minutes of the meetings held on the 27 August 2009 be agreed as a correct record of the meetings and signed by the Chairman.

2) That the minutes of the meeting held on 14 October 2009 be noted.
COSP.39/09
OVERVIEW REPORT AND WORK PROGRAMME
The Scrutiny Manager (Dr Taylor) presented report OS.24/09 which provided an overview of matters relating to the Community Overview and Scrutiny Panel’s work and included the latest version of the work programme and Forward Plan items which related to the Panel.
Dr Taylor reported:

· That Councillors Mrs Clarke, Mrs Bradley and Mrs Riddle had met to discuss the possibility of carrying out a piece of Task and Finish Group work on Older People.  The Group agreed to ask this Panel to agree a Task and Finish Group to examine work that was being carried out in the area along with a more general overview of the merits of the Authority having an Older People Strategy.  The first action of the Task and Finish Group would be to meet Susan Trafford, Health Improvement Officer at Carlisle Partnership.  Members were also asked to consider whether it would be helpful to co-opt someone from an Older People group onto the Task and Finish Group.
A Member commented that it was essential to ensure that the Task and Finish Group investigated the work that had been carried out already across the County and used the results of the work to draw down information relevant to the District. 
· That the Scrutiny Chairs Group met on 28 October 2009 and the 
minutes had been circulated to all Scrutiny Members.  The Chairs Group asked that three Overview and Scrutiny Panels to consider if they agree that:
· All Scrutiny Chairmen and Vice Chairmen were shared across all political parties

· The Chairmen and Vice Chairmen remained in role for two consecutive years to allow for continuity in Scrutiny and Task and Finish Work

· The Chairmanship of each Overview and Scrutiny Panel was rotated between the three political groups every two years
· The current Chairman and Vice Chairman of each Overview and Scrutiny Panel remain in place for the next municipal year

· If the above recommendations were agreed, would the Panel want the Constitution amended or would the Panels want the Council to agree the amendments without changing the Constitution?
· That the legal view be sought on how the Chairs group could move forward on their recommendations

· That each political group carry out a skills audit of their Members to ensure the appropriate Members were involved in work they were skilled or interested in.
Members may also wish to consider how the above proposals would be applied to a system with just two Scrutiny Panels as per an item on the agenda.

Dr Taylor reported that he had sought legal advice as requested by the Chairs Group and the advice received suggested that any agreement about the Chairs could be made either through an amendments to the Overview and Scrutiny Procedure Rules of the Constitution or through a Protocol agreed by the Overview and Scrutiny Panels and signed up to by all three political groups.  The advice went on to suggest that a Protocol was considered a more attractive way of handling the proposals as it retained flexibility and would allow for changes in the future.  The Group also made a slight amendment to the Terms of Reference.
· The Joint CDRP Workshop had been organised for 25 November at the Durranhill Area Policy Headquarters.  The notes of the meeting had been circulated to Members and the Group had requested that they be authorised to continue developing proposals for Joint Scrutiny (between Eden and Carlisle Scrutiny Members).  The proposal at present was to continue with separate scrutiny by the two authorities until the end of the current civic year.  If Joint Scrutiny was proceed, it would begin in the next municipal year.
· There had been six references from the Executive submitted:

EX.196/09 – Overview Report and Work Programme (from Executive 2 October 2009)

EX.199/09 – Carlisle Partnership – Healthy Communities and Older People Group and Cumbria Local Area Agreement – 1st report (from Executive 2 October 2009)

EX.198/09 – Annual Equality and Diversity Report (from Executive 2 October 2009)
EX.214/09 – Housing Capital Budget – Resource Centre (from Executive 26 October 2009)
EX.197/09 – Corporate Performance Monitoring Report Year top Date April – July 2009 (from Executive 26 October 2009)

Members sought clarity with regard to the decisions in references EX.197/09 and EX.199/09.
The Health and Community Development Portfolio Holder responded that decision EX.199/09 referred to the admin support for the Healthy Communities and Older People Group.  The Group met in various venues and it had been agreed that the host organisation would provide the admin support for the Group.

· There had been one reference from another Overview and Scrutiny Panel

EEOSP.31/09 – Update on Partnership Agreement with Riverside Carlisle

The Lead Member for Housing gave the Panel a brief update on issues relating to Housing.  He stated that the demolition of Seatoller Close would begin soon, maps and plans of the new Barras Close rebuild would be available for inspection by members of the public at Morton Manor on 2 and 3 December and he added that Barras Close, Morton would be given a new name to avoid the confusion with Barras Close, Dalston.
RESOLVED – 1) That, subject to the issues raised above, the Overview Report incorporating the Work Programme and Forward Plan items relevant to this Panel be noted.

2) That the following Minute Excerpts be noted:

EX.196/09 Overview Report and Work Programme, 

EX.199/09 Carlisle Partnership – Healthy Communities and Older People Group and Cumbria LAA, 

EX.198/09 Annual Equality and Diversity Report
EX.214/09 Housing Capital Budget – Resource Centre

EX.197/09 Corporate Performance Monitoring Report April – July 2009

EEOSP.31/09 Update on Partnership Agreement with Riverside Carlisle

3) When questions are asked by the Panel the response comes directly to the Panel and not via Portfolio Holders or the Chairman.

4) That the Scrutiny of the CDRP continues as it is this year but that the Task and Finish Group proceed to develop proposals for Joint Scrutiny to begin in the next Municipal Year.
5) That a Task and Finish Group be set up to examine the work being carried out by the authority with regard to Older People.  The Group’s first meeting should be with the Health Improvement Officer to set their Terms of Reference.
6) That the Older People Task and Finish Group consider co-opting a representative of an Older People group.

COSP.40/09
WOMEN AND FAMILIES REPLACEMENT 
HOMELESSNESS ACCOMMODATION
The Housing and Health Partnerships Manager (Mr Taylor) presented Report DS.82/09 which outlined the proposals to develop replacement accommodation for homeless women and families at the London Road hostel.
Mr Taylor outlined the background to the matter, commenting that the London Road Hostel was not fit for purpose as it had no accessible accommodation for people with disabilities; required residents to share facilities and rooms;  was unsuitable for families with children; and inadequate for the needs of single women.  Replacement accommodation was therefore needed to improve the living conditions for residents, the quality of service provided to homeless people and to address equality/accessibility issues.

The original proposal was for new build hostel accommodation to be provided with the 'Centre of Excellence'.  Those plans were, however, reviewed in December 2008 following representations from Cumbria Police and the accommodation element withdrawn.  A trawl for sites was being carried out through Property Services.

He informed Members that the proposed replacement accommodation would not be a hostel type building, but rather self contained apartment/house provision.  There would be a communal room, play facilities and an office on site which would allow the scheme to be managed in a different way.  Initial estimated costs had been obtained (based on the current brief) at £1.5 million with design fees, project management costs and a 5% contingency of approximately £300k to be added, making a total estimated cost of £1.8 million.  The figures assumed that the replacement accommodation was on Council owned land.

Mr Taylor reported that current funding availability included the balance of the original project to be committed to the scheme of £690k (inclusive of a capital receipt for the current hostel building with a valuation of £450k), in addition to provision for any savings and underspends and left over contingencies from the Resource Centre scheme to be used.  He added that as the responsibility for homelessness was a statutory requirement on the authority no grant provision was available for accommodation.  The shortfall in the funding provision to take the scheme forward would therefore need to come from local authority resources.

The Executive had on 26 October 2009 considered the matter (EX.220/09 refers) and decided:

“That the funding proposal set out in Report DS.82/09 be submitted through the budget process 2010/11.”
The Chairman explained that a workshop would be organised for Members in February 2010 to consider the proposed hostel and the entire process.

In scrutinising the Report raised the following questions and concerns:

(a) In response to Members questions Mr Taylor explained that a preferred site for the accommodation had been identified but the location of the site could not be revealed until the consultation process began.  If the preferred site was not suitable there was a further site that could be considered.  Both of the sites were owned by the City Council.  He added that a timescale for the process had yet to be agreed and there was still some discussion required with regard to the budget.
(b) Members were disappointed that the process had not progressed and a site had not been agreed, Members hoped that consultation process for the site would include the Ward Members for the area.
Mr Taylor assured Members that they were an important part of the consultation process and would be involved in the consultation.

(c) The London Road Hostel had been identified as not fit for purpose for a long time and it had now become a matter of urgency.  Members raised concerns that they had received a lot of information about the proposed new accommodation and queried why the Government funding had been diverted to the Centre of Excellence.
Mr Taylor clarified that the funding  from the Government had been provider for the Centre of Excellence and not for accommodation.  It had been hoped originally that both schemes could run together but it had not been possible.
(d) Members requested further detailed information on the funding for the project and how the funding would be achieved.
(e) The business case for the proposed accommodation stated that the new accommodation could lead to a reduction in the number of staff that had to sleep at the facility, who would staff the accommodation?
Mr Taylor responded that the proposed accommodation would be made up of self contained apartments and communal accommodation.  The design of the accommodation presented an opportunity to look at how the facility would be managed and if there was a need for 24 hour staff supervision then it would an opportunity to work with other providers.
RESOLVED – 1) That a workshop on the replacement homelessness accommodation, including the funding, the timescales for the consultation and the proposal and the preferred sites be organised for February 2010.
2) That the Panel welcomed the proposed accommodation and urged the Executive to progress the development as quickly as possible.
COSP.41/09
ARTS CENTRE
The Culture and Community Services Portfolio Holder attended the meeting to answer Members’ questions on the potential for an Arts Centre in Carlisle.
The Portfolio Holder gave a verbal update on the current situation with regard to the arts centre and theatre in Carlisle.  He stated that the Council’s finances were under pressure and the Council was keen to work with partners to achieve an arts centre in isolation to a theatre.
He stated that Tullie House had developed arts facilities and there was a possibility that the facilities could grow.  He added that Tullie House was providing part time arts facilities on a regular basis. 

The Portfolio Holder reminded the Panel that the Council had given support to the Save Our Lonsdale group and provided resources for a feasibility study; he added that the development of the Lonsdale would require large capital and revenue input.
He stated that the University of Cumbria were very keen to build a development on the riverside site.  He added that the University’s finances were also under pressure and so they had opted for a phased development and he understood that the first phase would include a theatre.  The theatre would be a replacement for the facilities provided at Stanwix and would not be purpose built for the use of the citizens of Carlisle but it was hoped that it could be built in partnership with the Council so that it served the needs of the University and the public.
Members raised the following questions and observations:

(a) Did the City Council have a strategy which looked at culture within the City? 
The Portfolio Holder stated that there was not a cultural strategy but the City Council had always been involved in cultural development.  Tullie House was the centre of culture in the City and was funded by the City council.

(b) A Member raised concerns that the Portfolio Holder thought that Tullie House was suitable to provide a base for art centre type activities in the City.  The Panel had visited Tullie House and one of the main problems for staff was the space within Tullie House.  Tullie House needed to expand to continue to provide the activities it currently provided; this did not include expanding the activities.
The Portfolio Holder responded that Tullie House had the potential to grow and the buildings surrounding it were owned by the Council and it was a discussion for the future whether or not they were suitable to expand Tullie House in to.  He added that he felt it was inappropriate to ask for money in the current financial situation to build a theatre/arts centre so the Council had to work with the facilities that were currently available.

He added that the Council did not have the resources to build a theatre but the Council did want to work with partners to progress the situation.  A partnership with the University was a real possibility.
A Member added that he hoped the discussions with the University could take place quickly as the opportunity of a theatre was good news and could potentially be a real economic generator.
(c) Carlisle Renaissance was promoting the City of Culture, was the Portfolio Holder working with Carlisle Renaissance to improve the culture of Carlisle?
The Portfolio Holder stated that he was working with Carlisle Renaissance.  He understood that the Council had not been as focused on culture as they had on other areas but the City of Culture bid had focussed the need for a strategy and the combination of activities throughout the City.
A Member commented that the concept of culture was everything and more work was needed to tie up the work across the City including work being carried out in schools and space available in schools.
RESOLVED – 1) That the Culture and Community Services Portfolio Holder be thanked for his update and responses to the Panels questions.
2) That a further update and feedback be presented to the February meeting of the Panel.  

3) That a Cultural Strategy be produced which set clear aims, timescales and objectives and if possible some outcomes.

COSP.42/09
PLAY STRATEGY AND PLAY AREA
The Community Support Manager (Mr Burns) gave a verbal report on the six monthly monitoring of the Play Strategy and Play Area Action Plan.
He apologised to the Panel for the delay in presenting an update but due to changes in staffing and the fact that a strategic steer was still awaited from the Executive particularly on the matter of playground development it had not been appropriate to bring anything to Scrutiny.
Mr Burns circulated some information on the Children’s Play Areas and the Play Strategy Monitoring.  He explained that the Strategy was being followed but there was difficulty in delivering the programmes due to the staffing difficulties.  The section was operating significantly under capacity and there had been some difficulty in recruiting, however, appointments had been made which would bring the CYP team up to capacity by 11 January 2010  He explained that there would be more information available for Members at their meeting in January 2010.

Members raised the following observations and questions:

(a) A Member recalled that there had previously been a report which had categorised all of the play areas within the City and there was a rolling programme of improvements dependant on the categorisation.  Did the programme still exist and if not whose decision was it to stop the programme?
Mr Burns responded that as far as he was aware there was still work being carried out on the rolling programme but there had been some deviation for instance in areas where the demographics had obviously changed.  The Council had received some funding via the Lottery ‘Playbuilders’ programme for the play areas but there were strict guidelines on how the money was to be used and 5 areas had been selected for development.  He added that the Green Spaces Manager had been working towards revising the programme  for playground development which had the potential to be radically different to the previous programme and this would be presented to Members for discussion at the earliest future opportunity.
(b) A Member raised concerns that some play areas had not been included in the rolling programme and asked what support was available in wards for members.  He added that he understood the pressures placed on officers but highlighted the need for support in the community that could show really value for money.
Mr Burns understood the concerns of Members and added that officers had to prioritise support to Wards or Members in areas that were identified for development in the Strategy or where there was some other policy implication agreed by Council.
RESOLVED – 1) That the Chairman of Community Overview and Scrutiny will meet with the Community Support Manager to discuss the issues and problems the section are facing;

2) That the new programme for improvements to play areas, along with the previous programme, be presented to the Panel at a future meeting.
3) That an update on the Play Strategy and Play Areas, including which areas are being considered for improvement next, what resources are available and what Members can do to help community groups, be provided at the next meeting of the Panel.

4) That the Green Spaces Manager be invited to attend the next meeting of the Panel to discuss Play Areas.

COSP.43/09
CARLISLE AND EDEN CRIME AND DISORDER 



REDUCTION PARTNERSHIP DRAFT PARTNERSHIP PLAN

The Crime and Disorder Reduction Partnership Business Manager (Ms Wilkinson) presented the 2010/11 Partnership Plan for the Carlisle and Eden Crime and Disorder Reduction Partnership.
Ms Wilkinson explained that the Partnership Plan set out the priorities and programme of action for financial year 2010/11.  The Plan was in draft form and further work would be undertaken to work with Task Group Chairs to ensure the actions set out in the Plan were relevant and provided the directional steer to reduce crime and disorder in Carlisle and Eden.

Ms Wilkinson added that the Plan was a strategic document from which all Task Group action plans would emerge.  The Task Group action plans would provide a more detailed and targeted plan of action to tackle each priority.  A six month review of projects would be added as an appendix to the Plan when it was available and trends for each crime type would also be included.  This would inform the refreshed communications plan and campaign strategy that would be part of the strategic documents for the Partnership.
In scrutinising the draft Plan Members raised the following questions and concerns:

(a) Members would welcome the opportunity to scrutinise the 6 month review of projects when it was available.
Ms Wilkinson stated that she had received a draft of the review and would circulate it to Members.
(b) Members raised concerns that Local Government Scrutiny had not been included in the Monitoring Performance and Delivery section of the report and requested that it be added.
(c) In response to a question Ms Wilkinson stated that the budget would be included in the report by March 2010 and the final complete report would then be reported to the Panel.

(d) Members indicated that they would be interested in being involved in the CDRP Task and Finish Groups.

(e) Prolific and Priority Offenders had been highlighted in the report and it was important to understand the effects on Carlisle and how to make residents feel safer.  
(f) The City Council had a statutory duty with regard to anti-social behaviour and it would be useful to see something in the report that highlighted this.

(g) The ‘Letgo’ project had been very successful, what arrangements had been made to monitor the success of the project and was the CDRP able to continue to fund the project?
Ms Wilkinson explained that the present situation was that the Letgo project was at risk if funding through the Domestic Violence Strategic Management Board could not be found.  She added that there was still ongoing work to try and secure funding for the project.  She reported that Sunderland University had evaluated the project and she highlighted some statistics from the summary.  She agreed to circulate the report to Members when it became available.

The Health and Community development Portfolio Holder added that all partners should be involved in a lobbying campaign to secure funding for the project.  It was an extremely important project to families and it helped break the cycle of violence in the home.

(h) A Member highlighted a statement made by Vera Baird, Labour MP and Solicitor General in which she said that the Government had made funding available for domestic violence advisors.

Members agreed to lobby the local MP’s to question the statement and to find out where the money, if any, had been allocated within the County.
RESOLVED –  1)  That the Panel fully supported the Letgo project and any work in securing funding for its future.
2) That Portfolio Holder be requested to the MP and ask them where the funding for a Domestic Violence Advisor had been allocated and also write to the Chief Executive of the County to ask if they had received funding.
3) That the final Partnership Plan, including the budget and the 6 month review, be scrutinised by the Panel in March 2010.

COSP.44/09
CORPORATE PERFORMANCE MONITORING REPORT 

YEAR TO DATE APRIL – OCTOBER 2009
The Policy and Performance Team Manager (Mr O’Keeffe) submitted Report PPP.54/09 which set out the year to date performance of the City Council for the period April – October 2009/10 for the service area covered by the Panel.
Mr O’Keeffe explained that work on fitting a performance framework to the new priorities ‘economy’ and ‘environment’ was continuing.  He added that this year to date report would be the last one which featured the outgoing priorities.

Mr O’Keeffe reported that National Indicators 184 (Food establishments compliant with food hygiene law) and 156 (Households living in temporary accommodation) both maintained good performance and remained above target.

He added that NI156 had moved from being off target and red at the end of quarter one to exceeding target at the end of quarter two.  He did highlight, however, that the indicator was purely a ‘snapshot’ of the number of people in temporary accommodation on the last day of the quarter and therefore performance could fluctuate considerable and may not always be representative of the number of people who had been in temporary accommodation at other stages in the quarter.  The Policy and Performance Team were working with homelessness officers to explore more meaningful local indicators which would give a more accurate depiction of performance.

Mr O’Keeffe highlighted the safer priorities and added that they were on target and showed a short term improvement trend.  He also highlighted the Learning City priorities and explained that performance across all indicators had significantly improved in that last two months.  He added that the usage of the Multi-Use Games Areas remained above target.
RESOLVED – 1) That report PPP.54/09 be welcomed;
2) That more meaningful information on homelessness be circulated to Members before the workshop scheduled for February 2010.

COSP.45/09
UPDATE ON THE RACE EQUALITY SCHEME AND 


ACTION PLAN
The Policy and Performance Team Manager (Mr O’Keeffe) provided a verbal update on the Race Equality Scheme and Action Plan.
Mr O’Keeffe explained that the Equality Impact Assessment (EIA) programme was nearly completed.  The Equality Scheme was ready and there was a great deal of work being carried out that could be brought back to the next meeting of the Panel for scrutiny.  He explained that the EIAs covered all the policies and strategies within the Council and there would be further work on what the Council was delivering.
In response to Members comments and questions Mr O’Keeffe confirmed that a draft assessment against ‘Achieving’ had been completed and  was on track for the original April 2010 timescale to reach the ‘achieving’ level of the Equality Standard for Local Government. The gaps in the assessment are being identified and these gaps will give us the clearest measure yet of our readiness to seek external assessment.  He added that scrutiny would be most productive scrutinising the Action Plan which would identify any gaps where partnership working was needed to ensure all of Cumbria reached the ‘achieving’ target.
Mr O’Keeffe confirmed that the deadline of the Assessment was 16 December 2009 and that he would be able to provide the Panel with a further update at their meeting in January 2010.

RESOLVED – 1) That the verbal update on the Race Equality Scheme and Action Plan be welcomed;
2) That the Panel looked forward to a further update at their meeting in January 2010.

COSP.46/09
DEALING WITH FUEL POVERTY
The Principal Housing Officer – Private Sector (Mr Dickson) submitted report DS.74/09 presenting information and evidence to support the provision of a Fuel Poverty Officer to cover the whole of Cumbria, which would be hosted by Carlisle City Council.

Mr Dickson informed Members that fuel poverty was a growing national problem, with the relative cost of fuel still significantly more expensive when compared to prices five years ago.  There were varying estimates of how many households were living in fuel poverty, but indictors were that there were an estimated 4.5 million (Public Accounts Committee - July 2009), with other agencies estimating between 5 - 6 million.  The problem was exacerbated in Cumbria due to the fact that it had areas of high rurality and specific local circumstances, such as the high number of low wage households and more older people only on state pension.

Since the demise of the Cumbria Energy Efficiency Advice Centre (CEEAC) and the introduction of the Energy Saving Trust Advice Centre (ESTAC) activity had considerably decreased in that important area of work and fuel poverty was not within the remit of the ESTAC.  In addition to the increasing numbers of households in fuel poverty, the current Government initiative (Warm Front - which provided assistance to eligible households for the installation of heating and insulation measures) had been found to be poorly targeted, with nearly 75% of households entitled to a grant unlikely to be in fuel poverty.  Added to that, many people who were in fuel poverty and on benefits could not afford the excess cost of the provision of central hearing over and above the grant allowed, and could therefore be excluded from the scheme completely.

Fuel poverty had been closely identified as contributing to poverty by Cumbria County Council, which was reflected in its Anti-Poverty Strategy.  The Actions for Fuel Poverty identified within the Anti-Poverty Strategy Action Plan were being picked up by the Fuel Poverty Task Group, and a letter of support from the Task Group was appended to the report for Members' information.  Fuel poverty was also a new Local Area Agreement target, details of which were provided.

Mr Dickson explained that, in order to properly target those in fuel poverty and those living in energy inefficient homes, and as a result of discussions with all Cumbrian Local Authorities, it was proposed to fund the appointment of a co-ordinator/facilitator/organiser (Fuel Poverty Officer) covering all local authority areas in Cumbria.  The post would provide a much needed focus on reducing fuel poverty throughout the County, funding for which would be met from the CEEAC residual funding pot (revenue).  It was further intended that the Fuel Poverty Officer, in addition to the above work, would also liaise with utility companies to draw down funding for insulation measures, targeting the homes of households who were living in energy inefficient homes and those in fuel poverty.

The remaining residual funding (capital) would be utilised to attract match funding from other agencies for appropriate insulation schemes and initiatives.  It was anticipated that the post was likely to become self-funding prior to completion of the Officer's first year in post.

In conclusion, Mr Dickson informed Members that it was proposed that the Fuel Poverty Officer post be established for a fixed term period of three years, with the anticipation of an extended contract should the incoming levies enable the post to become self-financing.

The Executive had on 26 October 2009 considered the matter (EX.219/09 refers) and decided:

“That the Executive received report DS.74/09 and made it available for consideration by the Community Overview and Scrutiny Panel, prior to a decision being taken by the Executive at a future meeting.”
In scrutinising the report Members raised the following questions and concerns:

(a) In response to questions Mr Dickson confirmed that the post would be a Cumbria wide post and that the funding had been provided by partners which included other Councils in Cumbria.  
(b) Members asked to look at the post in one year to monitor its success.

(c) Mr Dickson confirmed that SAP was the Standard Assessment Procedure and clarified that although some properties had a high SAP rating the household could still be subject to fuel poverty due to a low income.  He confirmed that fuel poverty is defined as being a household that spent more than 10% of their income on sustaining a satisfactory heating regime within the property.
(d) A Member highlighted the letter of support from the Chair of the Fuel Poverty Task Group which had been circulated with the Report.  She also highlighted some of the work the County Council carried out and grants that were available to people over the age of 60.  She added that a further problem that exacerbated fuel poverty was the use of card meters in homes.
Mr Dickson responded that the City Council was taking part in a Keep Safe Keep Warm event on 9 December at Denton Holme and the event would bring all of the schemes and grants to the attention of the community.  He added that it was hoped that the event could be rolled out across the City.
The Assistant Director (Resources) Mr Mason stated that the Council had an anti poverty strategy to help with financial issue and he would work towards including information on fuel poverty when the new post was filled.
A Member commented that this would be useful as people on benefits were most at risk and added that there were equality and diversity issues which would need an EIA.
(e) The Panel agreed that the Post needed to be filled as soon as possible and asked how quickly it could happen.
Mr Dickson explained that the matter would go back to the Executive on 14 December for their decision.

RESOLVED – 1) That the Panel fully support the appointment of a Fuel Poverty Officer and urged the Executive to agree the post and allow for the appoint to be made quickly.
2) That the Panel would like to meet the new postholder and review the work of the postholder in 12 months time.

3) That the Council’s Anti Poverty Strategy be amended to include information on Fuel Poverty when the new postholder was in place.

COSP.47/09 SUSPENSION OF COUNCIL PROCEDURE RULE
It was noted that, during consideration of the above item of business, the meeting had been in progress for three hours and it was moved and seconded, and

RESOLVED – That Council Procedure Rule 9 in relation to the duration of meetings be suspended in order that the meeting could continue over the time of three hours.

COSP.48/09 BUDGET 2010/11 – 2014/15
The Assistant Director (Resources) (Mr Mason) submitted report CORP.49/09 providing a summary of the Council's revised revenue base estimates for 2009/10, together with base estimates for 2010/11 and updated reserve projections to 2014/15.  The report had been prepared in accordance with the guiding principles for the formulation of the budget over the next five year planning period as set out in the Medium Term Financial Plan (MTFP) and Charging Policy; Capital Strategy; and Asset Management Plan agreed by Council on 15 September 2009.  The report set out known revisions to the Medium Term Financial Plan projections, although there were a number of significant factors affecting the budget that were currently unresolved, and he reported in some detail on those key issues which included:

(a)  The outcome of the Job Evaluation Project

(b)  Transformation arrangements

(c)  Government Finance Settlement - the Revenue Support Grant and National Non Domestic Rates figures

(d)  Specific Government grant allocations including LABGI, and Housing and Planning Delivery Grant

(e)  Triennial revaluation of the Pension Fund

(f)   Further impact of economic recession

(g)  Pension revaluation

(h)  Property Review

(i)  Tullie House Governance Options

Mr Mason informed Members that the potential impact of any new spending pressures and new savings identified was not reflected in the report, as there were a number of options for Member consideration.  It was, however, clear at this early stage of the budget process that all of the pressures currently identified could not be accommodated within existing Council resources.  Decisions would need to be made to limit budget increases to unavoidable and high priority issues, together with maximising savings and efficiencies to enable a balanced budget position to be recommended to Council in February 2010.

He summarised the movements in base estimates and highlighted for Members the updated MTFP projections; the projected impact on revenue reserves; challenges facing the Council; and Efficiency Agenda targets.

Revenue Budget Reports
(a) Summary of New Revenue Spending Pressures
The Assistant Director (Resources) (Mr Mason) submitted report CORP.50/09 summarising the new revenue spending pressures and reduced income projections that had emerged as part of the current year budget monitoring procedures and which would need to be considered as part of the 2009/10 budget process.   The issues were to be considered in the light of the Council’s corporate priorities.

The Executive had on 23 November 2009 (EX.236/09) received the report and forwarded it to Overview and Scrutiny Panels for consideration as part of the 2010/11 budget process.

Members then considered the following new priorities for revenue spending which fell within the areas of responsibility of this Panel.

· Small Scale Community Projects 

A non recurring pressure had been included for the continuation of the Small Scale Community Projects scheme that had started in 2006/07.

· Bereavement Services – a recurring bid of £60,000

Income from Bereavement Services charges were expected to fall short of current targets by approximately £60,000 in 2010/11 as detailed in the charging report CS.52/09.
· Transformation 

The 2009/10 budget included £2million of non-recurring expenditure to cover the one off costs associated with the Transformation project.  Any additional costs not covered by this budget would need to be met from existing budgets or be subject to further requests for funding from full Council.

RESOLVED – That Report CORP.50/09 be noted.

(b) Summary of Savings Proposals 
Report CORP.51/09 had been circulated to the Panel by way of background information.

Mr Mason confirmed that the next report to Executive would identify the further savings required for the Transformation process.

RESOLVED – That Report CORP.51/09 be noted.

(c) Summary of Charges Review
· Community Services
Report CS.52/09 was submitted, setting out the proposed fees and charges for the services falling within the remit of the Community Services Directorate, where relevant background information was provided on performance in the current year.  The increased charges were relatively small in income terms.

The Executive had on 23 November 2009 (EX.232/09) decided that the report be noted and referred to the Overview and Scrutiny Panels for their consideration.

A Member asked for the rationale behind the change to the concession for pest control charges offered to older people.  It was felt that an increase would be an unnecessary burden on vulnerable people.
The Head of Culture and Community Services (Mr Beveridge) responded that the increase in the concession was to achieve income targets.

A Member further added that there needed to be a balance for those could not afford to pay the charges and work should be carried out to investigate the possibility of support to people on benefits who would have to pay the charges.
Mr Mason agreed to investigate how many people had received the service and how many people had paid for the service.

A Member commented that the reduction in the disabled ‘blue badge’ hours had caused difficulties in the amount of time they were able to be in the City Centre.
RESOLVED – That the observations of the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee, as outlined above, be conveyed to the Executive.
· Licensing 
LDS.83/09 was submitted for information setting out the proposed fees and charges for areas falling within the responsibility of the Licensing Section of the Legal and Democratic Services Directorate.  The Regulatory Panel had responsibility for determining the licence fees.  The fees were approved.

The Executive had on 23 November 2009 (EX.235/09) noted that the Licensing Charges had been approved by the Regulatory Panel on 12 October 2009.

RESOLVED – That the report be noted.  

· Development Services

Report DS.96/09 was submitted setting out the proposed fees and charges for areas falling within the responsibility of the Development Services Directorate.

Assembly Room - the charges were raised for the use of the Assembly Rooms at the Old Town Hall Visitor Centre.  A figure of £6,800 was incorporated within the budget relating to Assembly Room hire and sale of meals.  Figures up to October 2009 indicated a likely shortfall against budgets of about £600 which represented an improvement on last year.  It was envisaged that income targets would not be realised in 2010/11 because of the period when refurbishment works were underway and a figure of £2,000 was considered realistic in the circumstances.  Proposed adjustments to the discount currently applied to registered charities, OAP groups and other community groups were as detailed within the report.

Housing Services - the charges detailed for hostels no longer included Supporting People (SP) income as it was a grant the Council received for fulfilling support contracts.  The charges report references to income therefore only covered hostel and homeshare charges.  The projected charges income target for 2010/11 was £404,400.

The Executive had on 23 November 2009 (EX.233/09) considered and agreed the report, including the proposed charges as set out in the Appendices with effect from 1 April 2010.

RESOLVED – That the decision of the Executive be noted.

Capital Budget Reports
(d) Provisional Capital Programme 2010/11 to 2014/15
The Assistant Director (Resources) (Mr Mason) submitted report CORP.48/09 detailing the revised capital programme for 2009/10, together with the proposed method of financing as set out in Appendices A and B.  The report also summarised the proposed programme for 2010/11 to 2014/15 in the light of the capital bids submitted for consideration, together with the estimated capital resources available to fund the programme.

The Executive had on 23 November 2009 (EX.238/09) considered the report and decided:

“That the following be noted and referred to the Overview and Scrutiny Panels for consideration as part of the 2010/11 budget process:

1.
The revised capital programme and relevant financing for 2009/10 as set out in Appendices A and B of report CORP.48/09;

2.
The capital spending requests for 2010/11 to 2014/15 contained in Report CORP.48/09 in the light of the estimated available resources; and

3.
That any capital scheme approved by Council may only proceed after a full report, including business case and financial appraisal, had been approved.”
Details of the new capital spending proposals which fell within the area of responsibility of the Committee were as detailed on the Agenda for the meeting.

· Hostel Replacement – The London Road Families Hostel accommodated 10 families/single women.  It was not suitable for its purposes and a new provision was needed to improve the quality of service, address equality and accessibility issues and comply with government policy.  The development of improved self contained accommodation was originally considered as part of a joint project with the Centre of Excellence.  However, following revisions of the plans it was being taken forward as a stand alone project.  The summary of estimated costs was £200,000 in year one, £1,560,000 in year two and £40,000 in year three.
· Sands Development – Potential capital implications arising from the Sands Development would be reported on fully as details became available.
In response to questions the Chief Accountant (Mr Tickner) explained that the Capital Receipts as set out in table 6.1 had been based on the Asset Management Plan.  He confirmed that £200,000 of Capital receipts was used for improvements to Industrial Estates.

The Panel adjourned for lunch at 1.15pm and reconvened at 1.50pm.

COSP.49/09
PUBLIC AND PRESS
RESOLVED – That in accordance with Section 100A(4) of the Local Government Act 1972 the Public and Press were excluded from the meeting during consideration of the following item of business on the grounds that it involved the likely disclosure of exempt information as defined in the paragraph number (as indicated in brackets against the minute) of Part 1 of Schedule 12A of the 1972 Local Government Act.

COSP.50/09
TRANSFORMATION: OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY PANELS AND SUPPORT PROPOSAL DISCUSSION DOCUMENT

(Public and Press excluded by virtue of Paragraphs 3&4)

The Scrutiny Manager left the meeting during the consideration of this matter.
The Assistant Director (Governance) (Mr Lambert) presented report LDS.88/09 which was a basis for discussion of the proposals to reassess the number of Overview and Scrutiny Panels and the officer support.

Mr Lambert reminded Members that the Council was undergoing a fundamental Transformation process, in order to make it fit for purpose, both in the light of the financial pressures that the Council was subject to, and also so that it was best placed to deliver its realigned priorities.

In addition to the restructuring of the Council’s Senior Management Team, the Council was also reviewing the services delivered by its Directorates.  Legal and Democratic Services were transforming into the new Governance Directorate and one of the new functions would be to assume responsibility for the delivery and management of the Council’s Overview and Scrutiny function.

Mr Lambert explained that the Council had a Transformation Team which existed to work in conjunction with the authority’s Directorates, to challenge proposals and to identify potential savings in order that the best opportunities for efficiencies could be considered and taken.  As part of the Transformation Team’s research, potential savings had been suggested by Members and Officers in relation to the Council’s Overview and Scrutiny function.

Mr Lambert explained in detail the Transformation Team’s proposals and asked Members to discuss and respond to the proposals outlined.  Following the meeting of the Panel the Transformation Team would take on board the responses and consider the appropriate way forward.  He added that in relation to the level of staffing, it was a management decision and, if progressed, it would be required to be implemented in accordance with the relevant Council and statutory procedures applicable.  In relation to the reduction in Panel numbers, the views of existing Overview and Scrutiny Panels would be reported back to the Cross-Party Members Group for further consideration.  If it was an option to be pursued, it would require Council approval, via the Executive, by virtue of the need for a Constitutional amendment.

Members discussed the proposal document in detail and agreed that the Panel could not support any reduction in the number Scrutiny support staff.  The Panel felt that Scrutiny was an important function in the Council and was the only chance to hold the Executive to account.  The Panel felt strongly that effective scrutiny could only be carried out with full support from dedicated officers.  The Panel had had problems with some Senior Officers in the Authority who had not always been available to support Scrutiny and had concerns that the new Strategic Management Team would not have the knowledge, experience or time to support Scrutiny.
Members raised concerns about the lack of information being fed back from the Cross Party Working Group.
Mr Lambert reminded Members of the mechanism for feeding information from the Cross-Party Working Group to Members.  He confirmed the members of the Cross-Party Working Group and the previous and current members of the Transformation Team.

RESOLVED – 1) That the number of Overview and Scrutiny Panels remain at three.

2) That the Scrutiny Support remains at 1.99 FTE as a minimum.

3) That the Panel welcomed support from the new Strategic Management Team and the Governance Directorate in addition to the 1.99FTE Scrutiny Support.

[The meeting ended at 3.10pm]


